Graduate Division Alumni Association 

University of California, San Francisco

Minutes for meeting on June 11, 2003

Members present: Victoria Hale (Chair), Dan Keller, Wayne Settle, Dick Shaw, Jenta Shen, 

David Shewmake, Sturdy McKee, Anabel Pelham, Katherine Woo
Also present: Christine Des Jarlais, Cynthia Fuhrmann, Nancy Newman, Naledi Saul, Ian Siboo, David Simmons   

Call to Order, Welcome and Introductions 

· Victoria Hale called the meeting to order at 6:45pm and introductions were made.
Approval of Prior Meeting Minutes 

· Motion carried to accept minutes as presented for the last meeting on March 13, 2003.  

Officers’ Reports

President’s Report

· Victoria professed enthusiasm for the ’04 Gala.  

Vice-President’s Report

· Sturdy reported on planning in progress by Millberry Union staff for reciprocity between the Parnassus campus and the Mission Bay campus for users of the fitness center and other facilities.  Alumni association representation has been requested.

· He also suggested that GDAA members and interested parties be alerted by e-mail as to major calendar events.  Christine Des Jarlais agreed to do this.

Treasurer’s Report. 
· Nancy Newman reported that GDAA’s $1,500 loan to the Feb. ’02 Gala committee has been repaid.
· It has been mandated that – and we have begun to implement – Quickbooks be used for bookkeeping by all alumni organizations.   

· For communications to alumni, envelope stuffing and mailing shall henceforth be done on our behalf (at greater cost) by ??? in Sacramento.  We lack the manpower resources to do it in-house.
· Based on Nancy’s workload projections, she predicts that the next mailing will be in late October or early November.

· Victoria asked whether we wish to mail ’04 Gala announcements and solicitations for donors to alumni.  The group concurred that a mailing should be sent to the 427 paid members.  The mailing should not be combined with membership solicitations in order to keep Gala payments distinct from membership dues payments.

· Nancy observed that at present the membership application form includes three checkboxes for donations to scholarship funds.  A fourth checkbox could be added for donations to the Gala fund.
· Dan suggested we hand out a solicitation for donations at the Gala event itself.

· Wayne suggested we move the Gala fund from the present B. of A. non-interest-bearing account to a bank account that bears interest.

School of Graduate Division Reports 

Career Center Report

· Naledi reported that the Career Center’s services are available at no charge to alumni as well as currently-enrolled students.  We may wish to notify our members and prospective members of these valuable services.  However, we may decide at some point in the future to charge for these services.  To avoid angering some alumni as happened with the library, we should include language such as, “Depending on the level of service, certain charges may apply.” 

GSA Report

· Cynthia reported that 250 students attended the GSA Wine Tasting event.  It was a big success.  75% of the students stayed for two hours or more, very unusual for overworked grad students.  There was much support from the community including a local brewery.  The budget was $1500 of which the GSAA contributed $500. 

· The Faculty Mentor award was given by the GSA.  The letters upon which the winning faculty member selection was based were very interesting.
· Cynthia suggested that because many students do not participate in the mid-May graduation ceremony, we buy a hood for use at private graduation ceremonies.

· There will be a memorial service on June 27 for Ira Herskowitz (?) who recently passed away.  Victoria agreed to send a card on our behalf.

PSA Report

· Ian reported that the PSA’s main activity is a seminar series, “The Practice of Science,” a forum for postdocs.

· PSA also twice-yearly publishes an orientation handbook to help postdocs find their feet in San Francisco and in the UCSF community.

· PSA receives all of its funding voluntarily from departments.  It gets no funding from UC.

· Postdocs generally do not perceive themselves as part of UC nor, after completion, as alumni of UC.    Rather, their affiliation is with their departments and their labs.  We should consider how to invite them into the larger community.

· A website for postdocs is under construction.

· Chris explained that there are approximately 1,000 postdocs.  60% are non-US citizens.  It’s hard to identify them all because there is not one central record-keeper.  However, payroll (?) is being modified to collect this information.
· GDAA should mail to and recruit them.

· Nancy said we must get them into our database in order to do that.

· Wayne suggested we host something like the GSA wine-tasting for the postdocs.

· Chris reported that she is rewriting the APM manual.  It can be seen at the UCOP website.  UCSF is a leader in the nation with the most comprehensive postdoc program.

Campus Reports 

AAUCSF Report

· David Shewmake reported that he attended an AAUC meeting (?) in San Diego (?)
Alumni Relations Report

· David Simmons alerted us to the forthcoming (expect them in September) guidelines from UCOP to which all UC alumni associations must adhere.
· Wayne said that he has examined the guidelines and determined that we are already largely in compliance with the exception of conversion of bookkeeping to Quickbooks which, as noted above, is in progress.  The group thanked Wayne for his hard work.
· Nancy updated the bank signature cards.
· David Simmons said that e-mail broadcasts will be done from the online membership directory and urged us to take a look at the site and try it out.
Gala Committee Report
· Ian, Naledi, and Wayne reported that the date is Feb. 27, 2004, that the Asian Museum venue proposal was approved by Dean Atkisson, and that Harold Varmus has assented to being the keynote speaker.
· Ian is contracting with an event planner who would subcontract the catering.

· Fundraising efforts have begun.  We must soon approach our corporate donors.

· The website is http://saawww.ucsf.edu/
· Committee assignments (e.g. publicity committee) are being made.

· The budget will be $70,000 at minimum, $100,000 at maximum.  If it’s closer to the minimum, no event planner will be used, to save money.
· 1400 guests are anticipated.

· The Gala will be the culminating event in a coordinated week that will include Career Day and Biotech Industry Day.

· Alumni volunteers could help with last-minute work such as ticket-taking.

· Jenta offered to make four of the staff-persons from his office available to work on the Gala on the afternoon of the event.

· Wayne strongly encouraged the Gala committee to use the services and expertise of Mark Jordan, Executive Director of Alumni Relations, in lieu of an event planner.  He is experienced at this, will do an excellent job, and will cost nothing.

· Regarding fundraising, Victoria asked for alumni to identify 25 individuals at corporations to approach, especially those that participate in Industry Day.  There is a template letter (targeted at department chairs) that we can use.  

· Unlike last year, this year let’s consider using faculty to help us fund-raise – can we approach them directly?  Consensus:  best to let students and post-docs approach faculty members.

· Let’s get the media to attend.

New Business, Old Business

· Wayne stated that we do have articles of incorporation and that, in accordance with the new alumni organization guidelines, these shall be included with the bylaws henceforth.

· He also pointed out that we are required to have an annual membership meeting, even if no one attends.  In 2002 and 2004 this requirement is satisfied by the Gala but there is no Gala in 2003.  Perhaps we could combine this with the postdoc wine tasting and hold it in Faculty House at no charge.  Victoria proposed we begin planning this in September and thanked Wayne for his work.

Setting of Next Meeting and Adjournment

· The next GDAA Board meeting will be held on one of the first three Wednesdays in September.  Nancy agreed to e-mail us and, especially, Dean Atkisson for a convenient date.

Submitted by Nancy Newman and Dan Keller
 GDAA                                                                                                  1                                                                                        s drive


